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Welcome to this edition of the Essex Industrial Archaeology Group’s (EIAG) Newsletter.

As 2017 comes to a close we are reporting on some of the last events of 2017, and looking forward to the ESAH/EIAG programme for 2018.

If you have any comments on the Newsletter generally or specific items in it, or wish to make a contribution to the next Newsletter, please contact us via our email address - essexiag@gmail.com.
Essex Industrial Heritage Fair 2017
Firstly a report from Jane Giffould, EIAG Membership Secretary, on the successful Industrial Heritage Fair held last month:
EIAG’s Industrial Heritage Fair 2017 was a success. This was gathered from the feedback forms, visitors and stands, along with talking with visitors and stands on the day. A big thank you goes to stands, speakers and visitors who came and helped generate the success, along with Sir Bob Russell who opened the event.

18 stands were booked, unfortunately one did not turn up. However other stands were happy to expand into that space and so the gap was not noticeable. The stands covered a range of our Industrial Heritage: Water towers, Shoe manufacture, Mills, Civic Society, Railways, European Industry, Wildlife including the Plotlands, Museums, Industrial Air Raid Shelters, Books on a range of industrial topics and areas, Gunpowder. This gives some indication of the Industrial Heritage of Essex, although one visitor commented that they knew there was far more and hoped to see more in the future.

To go with the stands there were 5 talks: Bata shoes by Sir John Tulsa, Plotlands by Dawn Hoyle, British Explosive Syndicate by John Williams, Waltham Abbey Gunpowder Mills by Phil Smart and EKCO Radios by Ken Crowe. These were all well attended with very positive comments from the attendees.

Overall there was satisfaction with the programme, layout, site, parking, with comments ranging from good to excellent. Some visitors felt they would have liked more space for moving round the stands and one suggested that a plan of the room to show where the stands were situated would be helpful.

There was a range of ways that people and organisations had learnt about the event which included word of mouth, organisations, museums and the media. However there was a general opinion that more publicity especially in the local media would have been useful. Most visitors were from Essex with the addition of Suffolk and Kent and from further afield with the Netherlands and Australia.

There were also quite a few constructive comments as to what stands and visitors would like to see in the future. Catering was a major issue, especially for stands with the request for nearer catering or at least forewarning to bring one’s own coffee and sandwiches. To go with this it was felt that a lunch break between the talks would then enable people to attend all the talks. Signage was another problem although this was partially rectified with a much larger sign once the problem was realised. Incidentally we were not the only ones with a signage problem as we were busy sending the Beavers down to their event further down the road.

And so to the future. Should we hold the event again? All those stands and visitors who answered the feedback felt that they would like to have an Industrial Heritage Fair again. The general opinion was in 2 years’ time with a range of sites suggested and a lot more publicity.

EIAG committee had a full discussion on the Fair and agreed in principle that there would be another. It would be in 2019, possibly with a more central site and that all the constructive comments would be taken into consideration as part of the planning. To make this definite we need commitment from all those in the county who have a connection with Industrial Heritage. Over to you.

Jane Giffould


General view of the Fair showing some of the stands and visitors. Photo taken by Brian Light of the Balkerne Tower Trust, with their stand shared with the British Water Tower Appreciation Society in the foreground.
EIAG Annual Meeting – November 2017
On 11th November we held our Annual Meeting which was very well attended by over 30 people. We started by reviewing 2017’s activities including: The Industrial Heritage Fair; visits made to places of industrial interest; letters of support for project funding, representations made to local authorities; progress with a revision of the 1987 Chelmsford Industrial Trail; and the support given to Braintree & Bocking Civic Society, Braintree DC and Essex CC in developing a Local Heritage List for Braintree DC based upon the Courtauld buildings in the District. We then looked forward to 2018, the events already planned and other projects it is hoped we can develop during the year. Finally we held the election of your Committee. Peter Jones has stood down from the committee, but all other members had agreed to continue for 2018 and were approved by the meeting. We would warmly welcome new committee members. We meet four times a year for a couple of hours in Chelmsford, other communication taking place in between meetings by email. Please consider joining us on the committee.
The business was then followed by an entertaining and informative talk by Tony Kirby on the development of railways in Essex and their role in stimulating and supporting industries of the County.
Writtle Archives – talk on The Rise and Fall of the Writtle Brewery 
Notes adapted from Gillian Parker’s report on this event.

On 17th October Martin Sheppard gave a talk to Writtle Archives on The Rise and Fall of the Writtle Brewery. The brewery was founded by Henry Lambirth (1739 – 1810) who in 1770 married the landlady of the Cock & Bell public house, a widow. He enlarged the brewery at the back of the Cock and Bell and bought several local pubs. The Brewery became the largest business in Writtle and by the time Henry died he had gradually acquired over 30 pubs. The brewery estate passed to Henry Lambirth (1765 – 1834), his nephew, who was already brewing in Rochford. Following the latter’s death the brewery had a number of owners including members of the Hardcastle family, one of whom, Joseph Alfred, was M.P. for Colchester and Bury St Edmunds. The final years of brewing were by Russell’s Gravesend Brewery, until brewing ceased in c1907.
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The brewery was situated near the Blue Bridge, rebuilt 1891, over the river Wid, on the then named Workhouse Lane. The workhouse closed 1834 and the lane became known as Bridge Street by the time of the 1841 census. Most of the site was demolished in the 1920s, leaving No.21 “The Old Maltings”, No.19 “The Old Malt Store” near the river side and the “Cock and Bell“ pub, now ”The Bridge”, at the cross roads.  The Co–op store was built on the Brewery site.

Braintree District Council, Local Heritage List
In the August 2015 edition (no. 6) of the Newsletter we reported on the launch of the Braintree District Council (BDC) Local Heritage List (LHL), and in the October 2015, edition (No. 7) a further update was reported. Two years on and much progress has been achieved by BDC working in partnership with Essex CC Place Services, Braintree & Bocking Civic Society and members of EIAG. This initial phase of the LHL has been based on the built estate and legacy of the Courtauld business and family. A full report on the LHL will be published in the next edition of ESAH Transactions due to be available in March 2018, so do look out for that article. When the Courtauld estate has been completed, BDC will then move on to a Local List for Witham, and then Halstead and villages in the north of the County. We will be reporting further on these developments both in this Newsletter and in Transactions.
Programme of ESAH/EIAG visits 2018

The programme of visits in 2018 includes the following of industrial, maritime and transport interest. Full details will be provided on your Membership Programme card for 2018 and in this Newsletter:

· A talk on the Steam Tug ‘Brent’ in February.
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· A visit to Castle Point Transport Museum housed in the former Canvey & District Motor Transport Co. Ltd.  bus depot, in April.
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· A heritage walk in Harwich in September. Harwich has a wealth of maritime and transport heritage sites to visit.

· EIAG Annual Meeting, plus lecture at the Colne Valley Railway – 10th November.
“Chelmsford Lives” Oral History Project

EIAG members may be interested to learn about the “Chelmsford Lives” project. This has been organised to establish an oral record covering the last 70 years which demonstrates the rich industrial, social and political heritage of Chelmsford.

A pilot project has been underway over the past twelve months, this involving members of the Friends of Chelmsford Museum who first received training in interview and transcription techniques at the Essex Record Office. They then contacted appropriate individuals and set up interviews to record their recollections of life in Chelmsford during the late 1940’s, 50’s and 60’s. I attended a meeting at which edited versions of some of the interviews carried out to date were presented to a public audience, which was held at the Chelmsford Central Library on the 19th September as part of the Chelmsford Festival of Ideas 2017*. These interviews were presented under the topic headings of Schools, Housing, Health, Shops, and Entertainment and Culture. Many of the audience were able to relate to the memories of places, activities and individuals mentioned in the recordings and this prompted personal reminiscences and a lively discussion.

Editing of the interviews had been carried out by Steven Norris, the project leader and author of “From a Borough to a City” A History of Chelmsford 1888-2012”. He explained that plans are being made for the next stage of interviews to be directed to the topic of “Life at the big works in Chelmsford” in order to create a record of peoples working lives in Chelmsford`s varied industries.

Oral accounts of industrial life from the workers involved are now included as part of the visitor experience at many of the industrial heritage sites that are open to the public in the UK and across Europe. They are often used with film taken when industrial processes were still taking place at the site and together help to bring life back to what are often cleaned up and well` managed sites. It is hoped to expand this project with time to create a significant addition to the cultural archive of Chelmsford City.

*The Chelmsford Festival of Ideas was held this year between 14th-31st October, having the aim of stimulating the minds and passions of people through an inspiring programme of events. I received an invite to the launch reception on 16th October which was preceded by an afternoon open debate on the theme of “Your City-Chelmsford and Culture: What comes next? This comprised three presentations on the topics of Chelmsford`s Future through the Draft Local Plan; How We Protect and Develop the City`s Heritage; and a Chelmsford Bid for the UK City of Culture Status 2025. There were many questions from the audience after each of these presentations reflecting great enthusiasm for art and culture in Chelmsford from a wide range of existing groups, but with much scepticism about future success in the light of past experience. The idea of Chelmsford being City of Culture in 2025 in particular generated much interest and prompted many column inches about the potential for this becoming a reality in the local papers!

Dave Buckley
New books -  possible Christmas gifts:
WHITLOCK BROTHERS

A history of the family, farms, forage works, foundry and factory at Great Yeldham

The book is a history of the Whitlock family, farms and industrial interests in Great Yeldham. They initially farmed on an extensive scale and later owned a brick-works, a chaff works and an agricultural engineering works. This was established in 1899 as Whitlock Brothers and gradually expanded to include a foundry and carpentry shops. All types of agricultural machinery, wagons, carts and trailers, together with a variety of wooden buildings were supplied. In 1941 Whitlock Bros. Limited was incorporated and gradually diversified into earthmoving machinery. The Whitlock Dinkum Digger was the first ever tractor-mounted hydraulic excavator-loader. The name of ‘Whitlock’ was synonymous with earthmoving equipment and became well known around the World. The book includes the prominent positions which the Whitlock family and industries had in the history of Great Yeldham and details of employees. It comprises 192 pages and 200 illustrations. Price £14.95.

Copies available from the author: Adrian Corder-Birch, Rustlings, Howe Drive, Halstead CO9 2QL for £17.85 to include £2.90 postage.
Cheques payable to ‘Adrian Corder-Birch’ please. Email: adrian@corder-birch.co.uk
A new book which has just come to our notice is:

Langford - an Obscure Essex Village Transformed

by Irene Allen and Patrick Chaplin

This new book documents how the village of Langford, near Maldon, was transformed by the development of the waterworks (now the Museum of Power) by the Southend Waterworks Company. The waterworks, with its colossal steam pumping engines and advanced treatment plant, brought prosperity and fame of this once quite agricultural village.
Price £8.95p. Available from Maldon Tourist Information and the Museum of Power

Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year to all our members.
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